GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 17 September 2020 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mr A. Jones (Chairman)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr D. Lace
Apologise


 Mr B. Heath 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	20/034
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the September meeting. He expressed his gratitude to persons and organisations for their hard work in promoting and holding successful events 2 in Peel during the Summer holiday period and the positive contribution this makes to local resident’s lives.

	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	20/035
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 20 August 2020. Mr Lace proposed the approval of these minutes. The Deputy Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	20/036
	Item 20/028 Planning application 20/00455/B Improvement Works at Michael Street.

The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda item 5.

Item 20/029 Issues with Awarding Health and Welfare Points

The Board noted a communication was sent to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 20/029 Rent Setting 2021/22
The Board noted the consultation response was sent to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 20/030 Playground Official Opening Event
The Board noted this event was scheduled for Sunday 27 September 2020 at 1pm.

Item 20/030 Peel Gardeners 29 August

The Board noted funding was provided to the organisers of this event.

Item 20/030 Peel Beach Racing 3 September

The Board noted funding was provided to the organisers of this event.

Item 20/030 QE II Prize Giving 22 September

The Board noted funding was provided to the organisers of this event.

Item 20/031 Pumping Station Car Park Tenant Relocation

The Board noted the tenants vehicle had been temporarily relocated to a space in the Market Place car park.

Item 20/32 Any Other Business Operational Items
The Town Clerk reported Mr Davison would report the outcome of his meeting with the teenagers at agenda item 8.

The Town Clerk reported the temporary signs advertising any parking restrictions would be erected when holding events next year.

The Town Clerk reported the street lighting work on Poortown Road had commenced and the remaining works would be completed before the end of the year.

No operational updates were required from the last meeting.

	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	20/037
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
The Board noted a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meetings had taken place in August 2020 and the minutes would be circulated to the Board.

Item 4 Traders Communications Michael Street and Atholl Place Improvement Works

The Board noted the content of the communications dated 2 September, 3 September, and 11 September from a Michael Street trader and the Commissioners’ responses dated 2 September and 8 September 2020. The Chairman advised this matter related to the planning application under consideration at agenda item 5.
Item 5 Planning Applications

Planning Application 20/00455/B Improvement Works at Michael Street DOI amended Drawings

The Board noted the content of the amended drawings provided to the Commissioners on 11 September 2020.

The Town Clerk advised these drawings had not been submitted to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture and were the Department of Infrastructure’s response directly to the Commissioners to their planning consultation response dated 21 July 2020. The Town Clerk advised the amended drawings increased the parking in Atholl Place, reinstated the disabled parking, removed the water gardens, reused the existing natural stone kerbing and proposed the use of alternative paving which took its reference from local Peel pink sandstone. The amended drawing however did not reinstate a footway(s) in Michael Street because the Department’s officers believed the use of a shared surface offered a safer solution in a limited space available between building frontages. The Town Clerk advised the amended drawings had resolved many of the issues raised by the Commissioners including the Atholl Place design and the selection of suitable materials. He advised the amended drawings still did not comply with planning guidance and policy requirements for their  Michael Street design as highlighted within the Commissioners planning consultation response. The Deputy Chairman stated the Commissioners should object to this application and support the traders. It was the wrong time to be undertaking this work when their will be major works on East Quay this year and next year. The new materials proposed do not solve the problems with the design and they do not fit in with Peel. Peel is unique and the design solution should not be the same as other towns with brand new pavements and a modern design. Mr Lace welcomed all the changes to the proposals in the Department’s amended drawings and material samples. Mr Convery stated the colour and type of the proposed material was in keeping with Peel. This part of town required urgent attention and looked dilapidated. He did not support a further deferral and would like to see this project take place. Mr Davison agreed with Mr Convery. He stated the public wanted this part of town improved. The pink coloured sandstone now proposed was associated with Peel and represented an enhancement to the quality of materials chosen for this project. Some of the buildings required urgent works and the Government and Commissioners offers to fund up to 75% of frontage work needed to be taken up by tenants or the owners of these premises. This grant funding and the proposed works to the street can only make it more attractive. Both need to take place to promote investment in the town centre and to encourage visitors to use this area. Further delays to carrying this work will see the funding withdrawn and will have a detrimental long term impact. Mrs Moughtin agreed with Mr Davison by highlighting the recently announced closure of the Isle of Man Bank and the out of town shops being constructed in Marown. Although we must conserve some features changes must take place to enhance the area. There will always be parts of the design all parties will not like but overall the planning application represented an improvement to this area. The Chairman stated the Commissioners had deferred consideration of this application during the Covid lock down period to permit public consultation. The Department had now undertaken a public exhibition and the Commissioners had consulted interested parties and the public including taking onboard the resolution at the public meeting prior to making their formal planning consultation response. The Department had now proposed further amendments to their application and sought to explain why they could not change the design to resolve all the issues highlighted by the Commissioners. In these circumstances the Chairman proposed the Commissioners should not oppose the application and allow the planning authority to consider any remaining material considerations raised during the statutory consultation period. This proposal was seconded by the Mr Davison and this resolution was agreed by majority vote of five votes to one. The Deputy Chairman opposed   the resolution. 

PA 19/00462/B Demolition of existing building and erection of sewerage treatment works at Glenfaba House, Peel

The Town Clerk reported the public inquiry into this planning application had taken place this week. The Town Clerk and Chairman had attended the inquiry to highlight the urgency for the facility, the need for the facility and the lack of a perfect site.  The independent inspector would release his report in due course to the Council of Ministers.
The Item 6 Planning Decisions
PA 19/01155/B Development of 47 Dwellings at Field 314538 South of Ballatessan Meadow, Peel 

The Board noted the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture planning decisions to approve this application. 
PA 19/01007/B Alteration and extension to 9 Mourne View, Peel

The Board noted the appeal was dismissed and the decision to refuse this application had been upheld.  

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, COMMERCIAL INNOVATION AND WORKS 
	20/038
	Item 7 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee

The Board noted an Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place in August 2020 and the minutes circulated to the Board. Mr Davison advised the Commissioners’ Winter festival and Firework display was planned for 31 October 2020. He advised bookings were being received for market stalls for the Christmas event in Market Place. The Town Clerk asked if the renovated St Peter’s Church would be used because the firework finale would require changing. Mr Davison asked the Town Clerk to discuss this with the firework contractor.

Item 8 Teenager Activities in Peel 27 August 2020 Meeting
Mr Davison had chaired a meeting on 27 August 2020 aimed at identifying infrastructure and events which would be on interest to teenagers in Peel. He reported a small number of teenagers attended the meeting. Those who did attend expressed an interest in having a new skate park, more pods around the town and using the artificial grass area for young children play equipment. Mr Davison reported he had sought further assistance from parents of teenagers and was awaiting their proposals.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	20/039
	Item 13 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Board noted a Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting had taken place in August 2020 and the minutes would be circulated to the Board. The Deputy Chairman reported the internal auditor report would be available later this month. The external auditor was scheduled to visit the Commissioners on 21 September 2020.

Item 14 Audit 21 September 2020

The Town Clerk reported he had met the internal auditor and subject to meeting the campsite attendant all his work would be completed prior to 21 September 2020. The Town Clerk reported a pre-external audit meeting had taken place 15 September 2020 with the Chairman of the Commissioners. The Statement of Accounts were drafted and would be finalised by the Commissioners’ Accountant for the external auditor’s visit on 21 September 2020.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	20/040
	Item 11 Isle of Man Bank Closure 
The Town Clerk reported the Isle of Man Bank in Peel was not scheduled to reopen fully following the covid19 restrictions and would close permanently on 1 January 2021. The Isle of Man Bank had advised this was a regrettable and recent decision which had been made solely on economic and usage grounds through the movement of their customers from traditional retail banking to   online services. The closure of the Isle of Man Bank would result in the closure of the last bank premises in Peel. The Deputy Chairman believed this decision would impact other retailers in Peel. The use and economic case to retain the Port Erin branch should be reviewed to determine why one branch is being closed and another retained. The Deputy Chairman wanted to know why there has been no consultation with customers, the local authority or Isle of Man Government. The Chairman reported the local members for the House of Keys had arranged a protest on 19 September 2020 and urged everyone to attend. He advised the Government had sought without success to continue to offer Isle of Man Bank services through the Peel Post Office network. Mr Convery advised the Isle of Man Bank have been closing their branches for a number of years and this unfortunately was the latest stage. He recommended the Board should support the Government in seeking to retain services offered in Peel through the Post Office. Mr Davison advised he had made a press statement and this closure would have the greatest impact on businesses who need cash or wish to deposit cash in Peel. He was particularly concerned about the absence of the mobile banking alternative and the closure of the cashpoint resulting in only one place operating in Peel where cash can be withdrawn.
Item 12 Consultation on Courts, Tribunals and Local Authority Procedures, and Miscellaneous Provisions Bill 2020

The Board noted the content of the Cabinet Office’s consultation document on the Courts, Tribunals and Local Authority Procedures, and Miscellaneous Provisions Bill 2020 and its impact of how the Commissioners can conduct its business.

Item 13 Lighting of Peel Castle
The Board noted the content of the Peel resident’s communication concerning the options for lighting Peel Castle. The Deputy Chairman advised Manx National Heritage had no funding for a project of this nature and it was likely the Commissioners would be required to fund this project. The Town Clerk proposed this project should be considered when the Commissioners set their rates in January 2021. The Board agreed to defer this matter until the budget was assessed.

	
	
	

	ITEM 14 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	20/041
	Mr Davison asked if the Commissioners could obtain an update from the Department of Infrastructure on their proposals for a 20 mph speed zone.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.
The meeting ended at 8:31pm
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